
First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, October 18, 2020

Zoom platform
In attendance:  George Banziger, Patty Troisi, Adeline Bailey,Vic Elam, Rebecca Phillips, Joe Baker, Jim Grecni, Debra Miller, Chris Jacobs, Kelcey Jacobs, Maggie Meyer, Dave Ballantyne, Shari Ballantyne, Cindy Taylor, Michael Chisholm, newcomer Katie O'Neill, and Annie Warmke and Dawn Hewitt, co-chairs.
Annie called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m. Unfortunately, her Zoom connection failed during the meeting, and Dawn led the rest of the meeting.
Minutes of the September meeting were approved with corrections.
DuPont Grant: Projects and status Michael Chisholm discussed the proposed projects that DuPont has approved for the grant. 
[Adeline arrived late to the meeting, so her notes here are incomplete. Dawn asked Michael if he could reconstruct them, but he hasn’t (to date) replied to that request. If anyone on GSC kept notes or remembers more of this discussion, please help fill in this important missing part!]

Rebecca Phillips has been discussing plans for the two projects with city officials and area residents, as well as conferring with Andrew Clovis, master naturalist who will develop plans for the river bank restoration/pollinator garden project. A Resolution for the project has already had a first reading at City Council. Since we are already into the fall season, Rebecca says Andrew recommends doing the project in stages. First, rescue of desirable plants is needed, followed by solarization of the area to most easily and completely kill the undesirable plants and their roots and seeds. Solarization, which involves laying down black plastic over the area to let the sun's heat do the cleanup, is recommended because the steep bank portion of the plot would be difficult and dangerous to access with bulldozer or other machinery. It would also be environmentally safer than using herbicides, which could run off into the river. The steepness of the bank also makes turf stripping more challenging. The solarization phase will be slowed by the onset of winter, so Rebecca will discuss with the Safety Service director whether the process can begin before a final reading of the Resolution, most likely done in December. Michael said that the most favorable completion time would be March, as to the terms of the grant and the possibility of applying for funding in DuPont's grants program next year. With current start dates, Rebecca says planting would most likely not be done until May. 

Several people suggested that the solar-powered charging bench might be completed more quickly. Rebecca said the Safety Service Director for the city is on board with the projects. (Resolution for that project was also presented, even though there are questions from Harmar residents about locating it there that must be considered.) Michael said that two designs for commercially produced charging benches have been quoted at $4,000 for a covered bench, and $2,500 for an uncovered one that would require building a cover as part of the installation. Shipping costs for the benches are $750. He remarked that we have experts among our community who could build the solar parts of the bench, but not necessarily the carpentry part. Dawn Hewitt proposed that we purchase a ready to install bench this time, and accomplish this part of the grant sooner to make a visible impact. She also recommended that we ask the city to proposed a location for the bench that would be desirable, accessible, and reasonably protected.   

Annie referred to the meeting agenda, and suggested that we discuss the leadership opportunities that were proposed for the DuPont grant. Having key persons agreeing to handle these tasks would free up meeting time for reports on the projects and committee actions to move things forward, rather than getting down in the weeds, so to speak. 
Opportunities presented
1. Need someone to take on PR for the grant – news releases, photo op for receiving the DuPoint check someone who makes sure any progress gets in the newsletter (anytime we make progress we want to be in the public eye) and speaking to the press, and keeping the GSC informed.
Adeline Bailey volunteered to take a stab at this task. George Banziger offered help with proofreading and editing. Rebecca suggested contacting Janelle Patterson of The Marietta Times.
2. Need two coordinators (one for each project): be in charge as the point person, create a time line for the project, create a survey and coordinate volunteers getting the surveys filled out, and keeping the committee informed. 
Rebecca said she will continue to act as liaison with the city and work with Andrew Clovis and consult with other organizations (such as Lower Muskingum Conservancy) with experience in developing pollinator habitats. She will also continue discussing the solar-powered charging bench with city officials.

3. Need someone to organize the grand openings (one for plantings and one for solar charger): getting dignitaries to show up, getting local college students to show up and demonstrate the technology and creating opportunities for the DuPont people to participate.
Annie said she may be able to take this on, since it isn't needed immediately, but she would also like to open the opportunity to the congregation as a whole.

No one volunteered to be coordinator for the decision on the solar charging station/bench. 

DuPont legal status of who signs the grant:
Mike asked advice on acquiring paperwork and signatures required to receive the grant funds from DuPont. He was directed to Chris Keller, office administrator, and Rev. Hawbaker.
Deep Rock Disposal facility - Chronology of recent events George Banziger reported on recent developments regarding the permits for the barge dock for offloading "traditional well waste" slated for injection wells at Deep Rock Disposal Solutions facility in Washington County. George provided a full chronology of  his correspondence, which will be included as an addendum to these minutes. 

Some significant points:
· September 3-17 – Several meetings to discuss next steps in action against the Deep Rock application held by Sierra Club and coalition of other state and regional groups opposed to the project. Much of this discussion was about delivering a transcript and video of the “people's hearing” – to air all concerns about the project– sponsored by this coalition and held on August 27 virtually.

· September 22 – Announcement from US Army Corps of Engineers that there would be no public hearing on the application for this project.

· September 22 – In response to my request under the Freedom of Information Act for documents on all of the USACE responses to all the concerns about this project, I received the complete list of documents. In essence, the USACE stated that they have responded adequately to all the concerns for issues within the realm their authority. The US Coast Guard is responsible for monitoring the contents of barges; the USEPA is responsible for dealing with spills on land; the Ohio Department of Natural Resources is responsible for injection wells and areas around these wells.

· October 4 – USACE issued a notice of approval of the application from Deep Rock for the barge offload facility just south of Marietta.

· October 15 – I sent a message to Teresa Mills of the Buckeye Environmental Network suggesting that since the issue with USACE is now moot, we should focus our efforts on ODNR and their responsibility for injection wells.

· October 16 – Ms. Mills responded requesting a phone conversation with me to discuss next steps with ODNR and expressing frustration about state legislators.

Katie O'Neill, who is a candidate for Ohio House District 94, reacted to George's report, sharing her policy positions on fracking, injection wells, the Clean Water Act, and jobs in renewable energy. O'Neill has a Bachelor’s degree from Ohio University in History and the Environment, a Master’s degree in Energy Regulation & Law from Vermont Law School where she also earned a Juris Doctorate degree. She was part of the successful efforts to ban fracking and injection wells in the city of Athens, an initiative that became law established by public vote in 2014. She suggests that we need to raise awareness that SE Ohio leads the way in renewable energy. With the establishment of the Southeast Ohio Public Energy Council under the Ohio Constitution's Home Rule, fourteen municipalities in Southeast Ohio are now purchasing 100% renewable energy as of June 2020. This system can become a state-wide model to support the goal of 100% renewable energy by 2030.  She also said that at the end of 2019, Ohio had the most renewable energy jobs in the Midwest, which was 12 times the amount of Ohio jobs in the fossil fuel industry. Urging compliance with the Clean Water Act could have a role in approaching the ODNR in regard to injection wells, as well as protecting the Ohio River. O'Neill will be including information about her policies in regard to injection wells in upcoming events prior to the election.

George noted that Washington County leads the state in number of injection wells, and thanked O'Neill for her remarks.
Citizens' Climate Lobby  The Marietta CCL group will meet Monday, October 19, at 6:30 p.m. on Zoom. According to Dave Ballantyne, the proposed agenda includes some good news to share about recent hearings. George said information on the election and its impact on legislation will be discussed. Dawn asked that the meeting information be forwarded to GSC.
 
MOVCA Activities  Adeline and Cindy Taylor announced that MOVCA is promoting a webinar organized by the West Virginia Center on Climate Change (WV3C) from 6:00 - 8:00 p.m. on Thursday, October 22: "What Do We Tell the Kids - And What Are They Telling Us? - Generational Perspectives and the Climate Crisis."  Cindy supplied a link to registration in Zoom chat, and Adeline will email a press release with more information to the Green list.

Cindy reported that the Shoe Strike for Climate Justice held in Marietta on September 25th in East Muskingum Park raised some interest and awareness of voting with the climate in mind. MOVCA's final Shoe Strike was held in Eagle Park in Vienna yesterday (October 17), where more "Be a Climate Voter" yard signs were distributed and numerous postcards with the same message were addressed for mailing.
Other Items  Vic Elam said that the recreation working group of the Ohio River Basin Alliance,  in which he has recently become active, is developing plans for kayak-launching sites on the Ohio. Other working groups are planning for restoration of the Ohio River. He said the group has common interests with the Great Lakes and Ohio River Division of the USACE. 

Katie O'Neill announced that she will be speaking at an upcoming Zoom event sponsored in part by Marietta College Dems. 
The meeting was adjourned at 1:32 p.m.
Next meeting: November 15, 2020, via Zoom, 12:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Addendum: George Banziger's report  

Fracking Offload Application from Deep Rock Disposal – Update October 18, 2020
September 8 – I sent letters to State Rep. Don Jones (95th District) and State Sen Hoagland (30th District) about concerns regarding barge offload facility and injection wells in southeast Ohio

September 3-17 – Several meetings to discuss next steps in action against the Deep Rock application held by Sierra Club and coalition of other state and regional groups opposed to the project. Much of this discussion was about delivering a transcript and video of the “people's hearing”-- to air all concerns about the project-- sponsored by this coalition and held on August 27 virtually. 

September 22 – Announcement from US Army Corps of Engineers that there would be no public hearing on the application for this project.

September 22 – In response to my request under the Freedom of Information Act for documents on all of the USACE responses to all the concerns about this project, I received the complete list of documents. In essence, the USACE stated that they have responded adequately to all the concerns for  issues within the realm  their authority. The US Coast Guard is responsible for monitoring the contents of barges; the USEPA is responsible for  dealing with spills on land; the Ohio Department of Natural Resources is responsible for injection wells and areas around these wells.

September 23 – Members of the Sierra Club delivered the transcript and video of the August 27 People's Hearing by hand to the  USACE offices in Huntington WV.

October 4 – USACE issued a notice of approval of the application from Deep Rock for the barge offload facility just south of Marietta.

October 7 – Response received from U.S. Senator Sherrod Brown (to a letter sent several weeks  earlier) about  the barge offload facility. (“We must guarantee environmental safeguards and ensure good jobs in shale gas industry in Ohio”) .

October 14 – Response received from Sen. Hoagland's office to concerns expressed in my message to him and relayed to ODNR.  ODNR response: 98% of fracking brine is injected in deep wells; 2% used to control dust and ice on roads by local municipalities; 26,million barrels injected in 2019.

October 15 – I sent a message to Teresa Mills of the Buckeye Environmental Network suggesting that since the issue with USACE is now moot, we should focus our efforts on ODNR and their responsibility for injection wells.

October 16 – Ms. Mills responded requesting a phone conversation with me to discuss next steps with ODNR and expressing frustration about state legislators.

-No response yet from Rep. Jay Edwards about oil/gas production wells being contaminated by fracking waste or from oil/gas producers, who have promised legal action against disposal companies.

George Banziger

